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Although Lizzie's ghost problem may be behind her thanks to Archer and his friends, she now finds herself torn between a world where she feels she belongs and a world she knows she can't leave.
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Chapter
1



 

          He came and sat
beside me on the couch handing me one of the beers he had been holding and I
chugged most of it down in one drink. I then looked up into his lavender eyes,
they were slowly turning back to their original color of aqua but since he had
licked and healed the wound on my hand a short time ago they still had shades
of violet in them. He wiped the tears from my face but more just fell from my
eyes. Finally he gave up and picked the letter up off the floor reading it
quickly while I finished off the rest of my beer.


            “I
knew it was bad, that’s why I came back. I could feel your anguish,” he said.


            “How
did you arrive so quietly? How did you even get into the house?” I asked happy
for the distraction.


            “I
left my bike a few blocks away, I ran the rest of the way. As for getting in
the house, I picked the lock on the back door no vampire magic there,” he said
smiling slightly. “I’m sorry Liz I feel like it’s my fault that your kids are
gone.”


            “It’s
not your fault at all. Richard is an asshole that thinks he is better than
other people because he has money. I even tried to explain to him that you all
helped get rid of the ghost. He didn’t want to hear it, he had his mind made up
before he even got home. Once Cora told him whatever she did he knew he was
going to take the kids and leave. He was hurt because he thinks I am cheating
on him and he knew the worst way he could hurt me was by taking the kids,” I
said and started crying again.


            “Maybe
I should go. I don’t want you to get thrown out of your house because I am
here. Richard said he didn’t want any of us in the house,” Archer said looking
worried.


            “No I
don’t want you to go,” I said. “Fuck Richard. Ugh, I am so pissed I let that
man dictate my every move for over 8 years, I refuse to let him do it anymore.
He doesn’t want to be with me anymore then he gets no say about who I hang
around,” I said. He grabbed my hand and I instantly felt the current of warmth
we shared spread through my entire body. I took great comfort in knowing he
felt it as well. As a vampire his body temperature was usually cold which meant
he spent most the time feeling nothing but the chill in his bones. When a
vampire finds their soul mate or mate as they called it, when the two touch
they would both feel the tingly warmth spread through their bodies. I loved
that I could give that to him, as a married woman it was about the only thing I
could give to him although I longed to give him so much more. Even though my
husband had just decided in a fit of rage to take our children and leave me I
didn’t want to use that as an excuse to run into Archer’s arms. There was
something more important at play here other than how I felt and that was how my
children Mattie and Morrigan now felt.


            “How
am I ever going to get my kids back? How will I ever be able to fight him Arch?
He is like a local celebrity. I am nothing but a lowly housewife, and I know he
is going to spin it like I am a cheater. It’s just the type of person he is,” I
said feeling hopeless. What if I never get to see my kids again?


            “You’ve
got to fight Liz, you can’t give up! I know how much your kids mean to you I
can feel it and Richard knows it too. You have to fight for them and I will
help you.”



 

                                    ***



 

            I
didn’t want to stay in the house I had worked so diligently on taking care of
for years. Without my children here it felt like nothing more than an empty
shell. Richard could have his big empty house; the house meant nothing to me
without my children in it. I gathered up some of my clothes as well as Pharaoh
and piled them all into my car. I dropped Archer off at his bike and then
followed him back to his house. The only place I now felt any comfort at
anymore.


            We
pulled up as the sun began to rise in the eastern sky. He stopped me from going
into the house and we watched the sunrise on the crumbling porch of the old
house together.


            “Trying
to prove a point?” I asked thinking he was trying to disprove the myth of
vampires bursting into flame when the sun touched them.


            “No,
I’m trying to give you hope. A new day, a new beginning,” he said as he pulled
me close to him I instantly felt that sense of hope he was speaking of.









 

Chapter
2



 

            Archer
led me through the kitchen then down to the basement with Pharaoh lagging
behind sniffing out his new environment. 
I assumed the basement was going to be a cold cement block basement the
way most basements are but once we walked down the rickety wooden stairs I was
shocked to see an elaborate expansion to the small house above. I suddenly
realized that the small rusty tinned roof house was a deception and that this
basement if you could call it that was truly where they all lived. Basically it
was an underground mansion.


            Archer
showed me around, there was a huge living room complete with fireplace. I had
no idea how they had accomplished that feat, then again I was sure there were
plenty of things they could accomplish that I would never understand. We
continued on where he showed me the enormous kitchen that was equipped with
every appliance you could ever imagine.


            “So do
you guys eat?” I asked thinking it mighty frivolous to have such a huge kitchen
if they didn’t.


            “We
actually enjoy food quite a bit. Luckily we also have a high metabolism so we
can eat whatever we like.”


            “Jealous,”
I said and he smiled back at me. He pointed out the game room then Cutter and
Mystic’s bedroom as well as Darla and Jagger’s bedroom. Archer’s bedroom was
the last door at the end of the long hall. He glanced back at me again as I
still stared around at the large house within a house and was honestly a little
overwhelmed by it all.


            “You
ready?” He joked.


            “Uh,
sure,” I answered not quite sure what surprises I would find on the other side.
He slowly opened the door to a huge room bathed in black and royal blue. There
was a king sized bed set up in the middle of the room with the softest looking
comforter in the bluest hue I had ever seen. I instantly wanted to jump on it
and sink into a deep sleep. Looking at the bed made me immediately tired, I
yawned.


            “Sleepy?”


            “A
little,” I replied and yawned again.


            “I’d
say more than a little.”


            We
walked into his bedroom and he set my bags of clothes on a blue lounger in the
sitting area closest to the bedroom door. On the other side of the bed I
noticed a small bar complete with mini fridge and microwave.


            “Wow
you don’t ever have to leave your room if you don’t want too,” I said.


            “With
you here I may never have too,” he said and my heart flip-flopped in my chest.
I started to blush giving myself away although he didn’t call attention to it,
thankfully. He pointed at a door beside a huge plasma TV hung directly across
from the bed letting me know that was where the bathroom was located.


            “Mind
if I take a shower?” 


            “Help
yourself. Whatever is mine is yours,” he said as he sat down on the bed kicking
his boots off then laying back on the bed using the remote to turn on the TV.
Pharaoh jumped up on the bed and lay at his feet. I found it to be a wonderful
image, everything felt right except for the fact my kids weren’t with me. I
swallowed back the lump in my throat that that thought brought up and managed
to smile at him sweetly as I walked in the bathroom gently closing the door
behind me. Once I shut the door and turned on the shower with a barrier between
us I sobbed and let my tears mix in with the spray of the shower.



 

                                    ***



 

            Once I
finished with my shower/tear fest I climbed out of the shower and realized I
had forgotten to bring any clothes in with me. I snatched a deep blue towel
from the shelf and wrapped the plushness of it around me. I felt a bit
embarrassed walking out of the bathroom past Archer in just a towel to get to
my PJ’s but I had no choice. I took a deep breath and quickly opened the door
trying to walk as fast as I could to my bag of clothes hoping he would be so
engrossed in whatever he was watching he would pay me no mind. I snuck a peek
at him and to my relief he seemed to be sleeping. I got my PJ’s and ran back to
the bathroom to get dressed.


            It
dawned on me that I hadn’t been to sleep at all. It was finally catching up
with me as I felt completely drained of energy. I wondered where I was supposed
to sleep. There was a small loveseat out in the sitting area, maybe I should
sleep there? But damn if that big blue bed didn’t look incredibly comfy my
conscious whined, and it was so big that we didn’t even have to be close at
all. Bed it is, my body definitely needed big and comfy right now.


            I came
back out of the bathroom and glanced over at Archer who still appeared to be
sleeping soundly. I climbed quietly into the bed and it felt even better than I
had imagined with an added bonus of smelling just like him a combination of the
woods and leather. I sighed and closed my eyes laying back on his soft pillows,
just as I was in that not quite asleep not quite awake place I felt him grab me
and pull me into his hard yet soft cool chest. My body began to tingle with the
sudden warmth that spread through my body and I gasped.


            “That
is exactly how I felt when I saw you come out of the bathroom in nothing but a
towel,” he whispered. I felt myself grow hot from wanting him although deep
down I knew we couldn’t do any more than hold each other. I was fine with that
I thought as I snuggled my head onto his chest listening to his heart beat low
and slowly like a drum.









 

Chapter
3



 

            As I
awoke the next evening brushing the sleep from my eyes I looked around the room
realizing I wasn’t in my own bed and slowly recalling all the events that had
happened the past couple of days. My heart ached for my children as I fought
back the tears. I looked around the dark room seeing neither Archer nor my dog
Pharaoh anywhere. I looked over to the large clock on the wall and I rubbed my
eyes in disbelief. I got up out of the bed in a rush and ran over to my purse
searching for my cell phone. It was seven o’clock at night; I had slept the entire
day. I hadn’t even woke my children up and gotten them ready for school, this
was the first day I had not done so. I hadn’t even called them all day, I felt
like a terrible mother.


            I
found my cell phone and quickly called Deborah’s phone since I knew Richard had
went to stay at his mother’s. I figured I would try her phone first hoping
maybe she didn’t hate me as much as Richard did. She picked up after the second
ring.


            “How
nice of you to call at seven o’clock at night,” she said sternly and I knew Richard
had gotten to her. Of course he had he was her son she was bound to take his
side. I sighed.


            “I’m
sorry Deb. Can I please speak to the kids?” I asked as politely as I could.


            “I’m
not even sure I should let you,” she spat out.


            “Please
Deb just for a few minutes. This is the longest I’ve ever been without my
children, as one mother to another I’m begging you,” I pleaded. She didn’t
answer but I heard her hand the phone over to someone.


            “Mom,”
I heard Mattie say and it broke my heart.


            “Mattie,
how was school?”


            “It
was ok, Mr. Badger is teaching us the times tables, it’s fun,” he answered.


            “Awesome
honey, I’m happy you like it,” I said trying to fight back my tears so not to
upset him.


            “Yeah
I especially like doing the fives. It’s like singing five, ten, fifteen,
twenty,” he sang out.


            “Let
me talk to momma Mattie,” I heard Morrigan say in the background.


            “Hold
on Morri,” he said away from the phone, “Mom when are we going home?” Mattie
asked and the tears spilled out of my eyes.


            “Hopefully
soon, you be good for your father and grandma, ok?”


            “Yeah
mom I miss you,” he said softly.


            “I
miss you too Mattie. I love you.”


            “I
love you too mom, here’s Morri,” he said and I heard him hand the phone over to
Morrigan.


            “Hi
momma,” she said brightly in her sweet little voice.


            “Hi
baby, how was school?”


            “It
was ok. Momma when are you coming to get us and take us home?” she asked and it
was really getting hard for me to keep it together.


            “As
soon as I can baby I promise. Be good, ok? And don’t fight with your brother
too much. I love you baby. Even when I’m not around I’m always thinking about
you and your brother, please remember that,” I said trying to swallow my tears.


            “Ok
momma. I love you momma,” she said and then I heard her hand the phone back to
someone again.


            “I
suggest you stop being a foolish selfish woman and think of your children and
leave that riff raff you’re running around with alone. Richard doesn’t deserve
the way you are treating him, all he has ever done was take care of you. You
think those bikers are going to take care of you? I suggest you get your head
on straight and beg your husband for forgiveness and pray to God he takes your
sorry ass back,” Deb said and then she hung up.


            I
laughed at first because it was either laugh or cry at the ridiculous
statements she had just made towards me. If she only knew where I was standing
right now, in an underground mansion surrounded by nothing but the most
expensive of everything. It really was funny that the people they thought were
trashy had more money than they could ever imagine and were better people than
they would ever be. They were the trash in my eyes and I hated the thought of
them raising my children with their judgmental ways. At that thought I lost it
and began sobbing, I felt a hand touch mine and then pull me into his big cool
body. I breathed him in and I cried as he held me. He didn’t say anything he
simply held me and at that moment that’s all that I needed.









 

Chapter
4



 

          “What’s happened?”
he finally asked after I started to calm down a bit. I pulled back from him and
he handed me a tissue so I could wipe my eyes.


            “Thanks,”
I said sniffling. “Well I called to talk to the kids and it seems my
mother-in-law is no longer a fan of mine.”


            “I am
so sorry Liz,” he said. “Is there anything I can do?”


            “I
don’t think so,” I replied honestly. Richard held a lot of power and prestige
in this small town. He had a very successful business which meant he had money,
lots of it, and people genuinely sided with the money. Not to add all those
stupid commercials he made. They were terrible but for some reason I could
never fathom people loved them and people adored Richard.


            I had
been seen hanging out with “bikers” so this was going to be an uphill battle
yet I was still determined to fight it. I refused to stand by and simply let
him take my children from me because he had suspicions about my relationship
with Archer. We were friends we had done nothing wrong. As difficult as it was
for us to restrain ourselves because some underlying force said we were
supposed to be together we had done nothing more than hold each other’s hand
and hugged. For that I was being punished. Most people would have already given
in to their desires out of anger; oh you want to take my kids from me well I’ll
show you by sleeping with this man I want so much. I knew that was what Richard
expected me to do and in no way, shape, or form was I going to prove Richard
right.


            “Well
if there is anything you need I will get it for you,” he said. He was so kind.
I knew he looked hard and dangerous on the outside and I was certain he could
kick ass yet he had been nothing but sweet to me. I found it hard to believe
that some people actually thought he was a bad person.


            “I do
need something,” I said looking into his bright aqua eyes. I inched myself
closer to him so I could feel his large cool body against mine. I felt his
breathing speed up a bit as he became excited with anticipation.


            “What?”
He whispered getting closer to me. I stopped him right before he put his lips
to mine by putting my finger on his soft lips. He opened his eyes and looked at
me curiously.


            “Food
you silly man, I am starving.”


            “Oh
right, let’s go to the kitchen then shall we,” he said as he backed away from
me looking a little embarrassed. Finally I had gotten to him the way he got to
me all the time. It was nice to feel wanted although I did feel bad for teasing
him that way. I quickly put my arms around his neck and pulled him into me.
“I’m sorry for teasing you, it was cruel of me.”


            “It’s
alright,” he said smiling down at me. “Just remember karma is a bitch.” He then
let go of me, grabbed my hand and pulled me in the direction of their huge
kitchen.



 

                                    ***



 

            We sat
at the island in the middle of the kitchen eating, well I was eating anyway. He
had made me a large plate of spaghetti and meatballs but he said he wasn’t real
hungry himself. He told me that after they feed they usually don’t eat for a
day or two.


            “So
how often do you need to feed?”


            “About
once a week.”


            “Oh,
look I understand if you don’t want to answer because it’s really none of my
business but who do you feed from?”


            “All
of my business is your business you’re my mate. I would never hide anything
from you. I get mine from the local blood bank, I have a hook up I buy from.
It’s expensive but discreet and they don’t ask questions as long as you have
the money. Cutter and Mystic do the same,” he said.


            “And
Jagger and Darla?” I asked not sure if I really wanted the answer.


            “Um Jagger
and Darla have a donor.”


            “What’s
a donor?” I asked in between bites.


“A donor is someone that
is willing to give of themselves to Jagger and Darla for sexual favors in
return.”


            “What?!”
I said spitting my food out all over the place. “Sorry,” I said sheepishly as I
wiped it up.


            “Yes,
there are certain people who donate themselves. See when you get bitten
something in our saliva is a kind of an aphrodisiac. Usually when we bite
someone it turns into…well you know.”


            “I
gotcha, no need to go on,” I said. I had felt that feeling when I had cut my
hand on the rock at the waterfall and he had licked the wound to heal it. I
thought about what he had said and it struck me as odd that he didn’t have a
donor as he was single. “And you? Why don’t you have a donor, you are single.”


            “I am
not single, whether you choose to believe it or not you are my mate. The
thought of even touching another in that way makes me feel sick,” he said
grabbing my hand. I felt elated yet guilty at once. Joyful that I didn’t have to
worry about him being with someone else then terrible because I couldn’t give
him what he needed.


            “I’m
sorry,” I said sadly.


            “You
have no reason to be sorry. Fate is just a prick sometimes ya know?” he said
and we laughed.









 

Chapter
5



 

            “What’s
so funny?” Darla asked as she sauntered her flawless body into the kitchen with
Jagger following her. She was wearing nothing but a black tank top and black
lace panties. I immediately felt uncomfortable and secretly wished I had a rock
to hide under Pharaoh followed in behind Jagger wagging his tail.


            “Cute
dog,” Jagger said looking at me. His eyes were no longer the usual bright red
they were now a dull gray hue. I guess he hadn’t fed in a few days which
explained why they were here in the kitchen. “What’s his name?” he asked and I
couldn’t believe he was actually speaking to me.


            “Uh
Pharaoh,” I replied.


            “Awesome
fucking name,” he said with a little grin.


            “Thanks,”
I said and smiled back at him. I don’t think Darla appreciated our little
moment so she quickly interrupted.


            “So is
anyone going to share the joke?” She asked as she bent over right in front of
Archer which I really didn’t appreciate but I kept my cool as this was her
house.


            “There
was no joke just Liz and I here sharing a bit of conversation. Oh by the way
Liz is going to be staying here for a while,” Archer said proudly. Jagger
stopped playing with Pharaoh and looked up at Archer with wide eyes. Darla
turned around and looked at Archer like he had lost his mind.


            “What?!”
They both exclaimed at the same time as I buried my head in my hands.



 

                                    ***



 

            “She
can’t stay here,” Jagger quickly said then he looked at me and said, “No
offense.” Which I thought was kind of him.


            “There
is no way in hell she can stay here Archer, no way,” Darla said and she of
course didn’t give a damn if she offended me.


            “And
why not?” Archer asked looking quite puzzled.


            “Have
you any idea who her husband is?” Darla asked while Archer still looked at them
both confused.


            “You
don’t know do you,” Jagger said and chuckled.


            “I do,
he is some guy named Richard. Who cares? What’s the big deal?” Archer said.


            “Her
husband is Richard Higgins, you know the owner of Higgins Motors, the largest
car dealership in all of northern Georgia. Am I getting through to you now?”
Jagger asked as Darla just stood there with the “hello” look on her face.


            “I
don’t give a damn who her husband is or what he does for a living or how much
money he has. She is staying here with us.”


            “You
are asking for trouble Archer. The man pretty much runs Talon Hills, if he
finds out his wife is staying up here with us all hell is going to break loose.
Our secretive life will be exposed. You sure you really want to go down this
road?” Jagger asked.


            “Look
guys I’ll just go stay at my house. I really don’t want to cause you all any
grief,” I spoke up, at that Archer slammed his hand down on the counter top.


            “I
said she is staying here. She is my mate, I don’t give a damn about the
technicalities of her being married to Richard Higgins. Fate says she and I
belong together,” he looked at me and picked up my hand again. “I don’t want
you to go stay in a house that will cause you nothing but sorrow by reminding
you of your children.”


            “Wait
a second, he took your kids away from you?” Darla asked. I nodded my head yes as
fresh tears fell from my eyes. “That’s just wrong,” she said quietly.


            “Fucked
up is what it is. A child should never be separated from their mother,” Jagger
said. “What a dick, I’m really sorry.”


            “Yeah
me too,” Darla chimed in. “Screw that dude you can stay here as long as you
want.”


            “Thanks,”
I said as I wiped the tears off my face. “I really appreciate it guys.”


            “And
if Richard even tries to show up around here, he will be the one that is
sorry,” Archer said as he cupped my face in his hand.









 

Chapter
6



 

          I finished up my
spaghetti which was really just me picking around on my plate. Once the subject
of Richard and my children were brought up my appetite had vanished and had
been replaced with depression. Archer and Jagger conversed for a few while Darla
prepared something on the stove. I sat there staring at my plate of food
questioning what in the hell was going on in my life and wondering if I would
ever get to see my kids again. After a few minutes Archer glanced over at me
and I saw a look of concern flash across his face.


            “Liz,
you ok?”


            “Yeah
I’ll be fine,” I answered.


            “You
wanna go for a ride?”  he asked with his
eyebrows raised.


            “Uh I
don’t know”- I started but he quickly grabbed my hand and began to pull me out
of the kitchen.


            “I
want to show you something,” he said smiling at me over his shoulder.


            “What
about my plate? Shouldn’t I clean it up?” I asked. I guess I was used to being
the one left to clean up all the messes in the house.


            “Don’t
worry about that Darla will clean it up,” he said and I felt kind of bad for
leaving a mess for someone else to clean up.


            “But
that’s not right,” I said stopping at the doorway of the kitchen and looking
back at Darla. She had already picked up the dirty plate and had placed it in
the dishwasher. She looked at me and smiled waving her hand for me to go on
then she winked at me. I smiled back at her brightly and let Archer pull me
down the hallway to his room.



 

                                    ***



 

            After
I quickly got dressed we headed off into the night. We rode for quite some time
and I found the stress leaving my body as the brisk night air rushed by me. I
clung to Archer tightly turning my head and lightly laying my cheek on his
back, taking great comfort in being so close to him. We rode up to the highest
point right outside of Talon Hills. I had never been out here before as it was
nothing but a bunch of woods and I was never much of a nature person until
Archer had taken the time out to show me such beautiful things like the
waterfall. I never imagined Talon Hills held such hidden gems. I was excited to
see what he was going to surprise me with this time.


            He
pulled over on a lonely road, again he grabbed my hand and took me through a
narrow path. We began to climb up and I felt like we would never get to the top
of the steep hill but finally the ground under our feet began to level out and
the thick forest began to clear and open itself into a large field. The dew on
the grass reflected the moonlight and it cast a strange glow around everything.


            “Oh
Arch it’s beautiful,” I said still clinging to his hand telling myself not to
make the same mistake I had made at the waterfall.


            “There’s
more,” he said as we walked through the clearing and he pointed across the
field. My eyes followed the direction of his finger and I gasped as I saw an
old cemetery and church. It was clearly abandoned but it was still beautiful.
It had a gothic look and a huge bell tower where you could see the large bell
still atop it.


            “Come
on, let’s go,” he said egging me on.


            “Can
we go inside?” I asked.


            “Of
course we can, it’s mine,” he said smiling at me.


            “Wow
you are just full of surprises huh?” I asked slyly.


            “Sure
am and this is only the beginning.”


            We
walked through the graveyard and I noticed he looked at some of the old
tombstones with a small look of pain.


            “People
you know?” I asked gesturing towards the tombstones.


            “Uh,
my family,” he said quietly.


            “Oh, I
am sorry,” I said feeling terrible that I had brought it up.


            “It’s
ok, let’s leave that story for another day shall we?” he said as we finally
crossed the graveyard and had made it to the church steps.


            “Ok,”
I answered not wanting to push the issue. We walked up the steps and into the
dusty old church. Inside it held wooden pews and the pulpit but little else
which made sense since it hadn’t been used for decades it seemed.


            “So I
guess the myth about crosses and churches is just that…a myth,” I joked.


            “You
don’t say,” he said as he led me to the steps of the bell tower. We climbed up
to the top and sat facing the town. From this point you could see everything
and the view of the small town in the valley below was breathtaking.


            “Thank
you,” I finally said after we had sat there for a few minutes taking it all in.


            “For
what?”


            “For
sharing with me such beautiful things I never knew existed,” I said looking
into his eyes.


            “A
beautiful woman deserves nothing less than to be surrounded by beauty,” he said
as he put his hand to my cheek. I put my own hand over his and closed my eyes
feeling the warmth rush through my body knowing he was feeling it too. I wanted
to do so much more with him to show him how much I cared for him but I just
couldn’t. Not yet, not until I knew where this situation with Richard was
going. Thinking of Richard definitely turned me off a bit and cleared my head
of all the fantasies I was having about Archer. I slowly opened my eyes and he
was still staring lovingly at my face.


            “Oh
Archie, I wish I could give you so much more”- I started but he put his fore
finger to my lips to quiet me.


            “Let’s
just enjoy what we can,” he said and we sat in each other’s arms all night in
the bell tower, eventually watching the sunrise break over Talon Hills.
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            Once
daylight washed over us we headed back to the old house on the hill. We were
getting ready to get some sleep when my cell phone began to ring. My heart
pumped in my chest because I knew it had to be Richard or Deborah as no one
else had my cell phone number. I looked over at Archer with a look of fear on
my face. I was worried maybe something had happened to one of my children while
I was out all night again with Archer and I wasn’t sure if I could live with
that kind of guilt. Archer just shrugged his shoulders as if he couldn’t
understand why I didn’t just answer the damn thing already. I swallowed the
lump in my throat and picked the cell phone up, it was Richard.


            “It’s
Richard,” I said to Archer.


            “Oh I
will give you some privacy then,” he said as he got up off the bed and he and
Pharaoh walked out of the bedroom leaving me alone with my fear and a vibrating
cell phone. I took a deep breath and calmly answered.


            “Hello.”


            “Lizzie
how are you?” Richard asked coolly.


            “I’m
fine and yourself?” I replied politely.


            “I’m
ok. I drove by the house yesterday and noticed you haven’t been staying there
much,” he said.


            “I’ve
been staying with some friends actually. I couldn’t handle being there without
the kids,” I said honestly.


            “Ah,
friends right, so Lizzie can I ask you something?”


            “Uh
sure Rich,” I said not liking where this was going.


            “Just
what in the hell do you think you’re doing?”


            “Richard
I don’t know what you are asking me exactly,” I said and I wasn’t trying to
play stupid I really had no idea what he was getting at.


            “I’m
asking what you’re doing Lizzie. Why all of a sudden have you decided to hang
out and now stay with a bunch of dirty bikers? Where is the Lizzie I used to
know? You know the wife and mother Lizzie not this new biker Lizzie that likes
to curse at her husband and then run off abandoning her children. Are you going
through a mid-life crisis or something? Do you need counseling? I just want to
help you Lizzie before you throw your life away for a bunch of garbage. I don’t
want to see you turn into trash you are way too good for that you know.”


            “Richard
I didn’t leave you and I sure as hell didn’t abandon my children. I love my
children to death and every day that goes by I miss them more and more. You can
say whatever you wish about the people I am staying with but since you don’t
know anything about them personally you come off sounding like a judgmental
prick. Let’s get one fact straight Richard you took the kids and left me so if
anyone was abandoned it was me. I am not having a mid-life crisis and no I do
not need counseling, you don’t like this new Lizzie well she doesn’t like you
very much right now either. You want to know what I am doing Richard I’m
fucking living for once! I have people around me that are interested in me not
just my ability to cook and clean up after them. People that take me places and
show me things I’d never imagine existed. That is what I am doing Richard!”


            “Well
um ok Lizzie. Look are you having an affair?” he asked and I knew it was
coming. I had a sneaking suspicion that this is really the question he had
wanted to ask me all along.


            “No, I
am not. I’m sure you will draw your own conclusions but I am not that kind of
woman. We are still married by law and I would not betray my vows that way,” I
said. I think it shocked him because he didn’t say anything for a few minutes.
“Hello?”


            “I’m
still here,” he said quietly. “Would you like to see the kids for a few hours
this weekend?”


            “Of
course,” I said excited. I was so ecstatic he was going to let me see the kids.
I figured he was going to be bitter and keep them from me until we went to
court, if we ever went to court.


            “How
about Saturday afternoon?” he asked.


            “Ok,”
I answered.


            “You
can swing by my moms and pick them up around two but I don’t want them home any
later than five,” he said sternly as the coolness returned to his voice. I knew
his moment of kindness was over, I was back to being trashy Lizzie in his head
but that was alright I didn’t give a damn what he thought about me. I just
wanted to see my kids.


            “Alright,”
I said quietly. “Thank you Richard.”


            “Yeah,
sure,” he said and with that the call was ended.


            “Yes!”
I exclaimed loudly which caused Archer to run into the room to check on me.


            “What
happened? Is everything ok?”


            “I get
to see my kids Saturday!” I beamed.


            “Oh
Liz that’s great!” he said smiling and I ran into his arms and hugged him
tightly.
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          We slept for most
of the day. I was getting used to this nocturnal thing. I actually enjoyed
staying up at night when most of the world was sleeping. It was a much quieter
world to live in, it was like a secret shared amongst people you really
trusted.


            We
awoke just before sunset and we went out to the old porch and sat on the wooden
swing watching the sun disappear letting most people know their day was over
but for us ours was just beginning, I found this thought rather exhilarating. After
the sun finally settled itself for the evening Mystic joined us on the porch.


            “There
you two are,” she said sweetly. “I was wondering if you could head to town to
pick up a few groceries for me.


            “Of
course we can,” he said getting up from the swing and taking the list from her
hand, he then hugged her. I was beginning to realize that Mystic was basically
the motherly figure of this coven. Archer stretched out his hand to me and I
grabbed it as he helped me off the swing. I went over to Mystic and taking a
cue from the group I also gave her a hug.


            “Thanks
for letting me stay here,” I said to her.


            “This
is your home, where you belong, no thanks needed,” she said and then she went
back into the small house.


            “Do
you mind if we take your car? Can’t carry too many groceries on the bike,” he
said smiling.


            “Sure,”
I said and threw him the keys which he caught. “But you drive.”



 

                                    ***



 

            When
we pulled up to the local Ingles I began to feel a bit uncomfortable as I knew
I would probably end up running into a lot of people from my neighborhood. I
must have had a worried expression on my face because once Archer had parked
the car he turned to me.


            “Everything
alright?


            “Um
yeah, let’s go grocery shopping,” I said trying to sound cheerful but I don’t
think he bought it.


            “Don’t
worry about what other people think Liz. This is your life not theirs. Do what
makes you happy.”


            “You
make me happy,” I said. He smiled brightly and stroked my cheek.


            “You
make me beyond happy,” he said and my whole body tingled and I had to remind
myself to breathe.


            “Let’s
go,” I said determined to hold my head up high regardless of who we ran into in
the store.



 

                                    ***



 

            As we
walked through the store gathering the things on Mystic’s list we only had eyes
for each other. We playfully went down each of the aisles joking and laughing
with each other. Sure I knew people were staring and gossiping about us but I
didn’t give a damn, let them talk. Archer was right this was my life and for
once I had some kind of happiness. My only worry was getting my children back
but at the very least I knew I was going to see them in a few days.


            Archer
and I were tossing around a bag of rice between each other, when he told me to
“go long” I ran down the aisle as I looked back at him to catch the rice I
backed into another person. I quickly looked back to apologize to the
individual when I noticed who it was I gave up on trying to catch the bag of
rice Archer had launched. Actually I had forgotten about it completely but once
I remembered about it, it was too late and it hit Cora squarely on the head. I
had to choke back my laughter but Archer made it escape me when he called out,
“Sorry about that lady.”


            I
burst out laughing hysterically. I picked up the bag of rice and tossed it
between my hands, shrugged, and said, “Sorry Cora.” I then launched the rice
back to Archer where it landed in the center of the cart. Archer whistled
loudly and let out a big “Wooooo!” to which Cora gasped and pursed her lips.
She stood there looking like a wounded fish which made me laugh harder. I ran
back to Archer and we high fived each other. As we were turning the corner to
head to the next aisle I stopped and waved goodbye to the red faced Cora.
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          We laughed all the
way home over what we called “The Cora Incident.”


            “Did
you see her face?” he asked laughing loudly which made me burst out into
another fit of giggles.


            “My
favorite part was when you called out, hey sorry lady,” I said and we both laughed
until tears were running down our faces. As we pulled up to the house our
laughter died down a bit but I was still smiling with a few tears falling on my
cheeks. He looked over at me and smiled sweetly then wiped the tears from my
face causing the current between us to surge through my body.


            “I
love when you smile,” he said softly. “You should always be laughing.” Then he
quickly got out of the car and began to get the groceries out of the back while
I sat stuck in the passenger seat waiting for the tingling to subside. “You
coming?”


            “Uh…yeah,”
I said as I unbuckled my seatbelt and opened the car door hoping my shaky legs
would still be able to hold me up. I grabbed the few bags still left over and
followed Archer into the house. We went past the upstairs kitchen to the real
kitchen in the basement. We set the groceries down on the center island in the
middle of the kitchen. Mystic was there already waiting on us, guess she knew
we were on our way since she was psychic and all. I helped her put away the new
groceries as Arch helped himself to a beer and sat down on a barstool at the
island.


            “Where’s
Cutter?” he asked curiously.


            “Oh he
is busy organizing his collection,” she said. Chills ran through me as I
remembered that Cutter was a keeper of spirits one of which was the spirit of
an evil ghost that had followed me around since I was 15. She must have sensed
my discomfort. “It’s fine Lizzie. Oz is still safely stored away.”


            “Thank
God,” I said. It gave me some sense of security but I was still a bit unnerved.
“Care if I get a beer?” I asked Archer.


            “No
need to ask my dear you can have whatever you want,” he said slyly sending a
different kind of shiver through my body. I grabbed a beer and sat across from
him just admiring his long dark hair and bright aqua eyes. I thought about how
good it would feel to run my fingers through his hair while kissing him and I
got goose bumps.


            “You
cold?” he asked noticing the raised skin on my arms.


            “No,
I’m fine,” I said blushing slightly at the embarrassment of daydreaming about
this man right in front of him. He smiled.


            “Anyone
hungry?” Mystic asked further pulling me out of my daydreaming and making me
blush more.


            “I
am,” I said quietly.


            “Starving
over here,” Archer said.


            “How
about some tacos?” Mystic asked smiling at us both which was still a little
strange to me as she was blind yet she had no problem finding her way around
and looking people right in their eyes when speaking to them.


            “Someone
say something about tacos?”  Cutter said
as he walked into the kitchen and straight over to Mystic to plant a kiss on
her lips.


            “Mystic
asked if we wanted tacos for dinner,” Archer said.


            “Did I
hear tacos being mentioned?” Jagger questioned as he walked into the kitchen as
well.


            “Yes I
was wondering if you all would like tacos for dinner,” Mystic replied to both
Jagger and Cutter.


            “Darla!
Mystic’s making tacos,” Jagger called out to his mate. She quickly came running
into the kitchen.


            “Yum
tacos,” she said smiling in my direction. “Wait until you taste them then you
will see why we are all so excited.” We all laughed. We sat around drinking and
eating tacos well into the evening. Darla was right I now understood the
excitement Mystic’s tacos brought out in everyone.



 

                                    ***



 

            The
evening passed by quickly and it was turning into morning already. I was
feeling slightly drunk as we said our goodnights to the rest of the group and
Archer grabbed a few more beers as we made our way to his room. Pharaoh
followed us and laid down on the little loveseat in the corner.


            Archer
turned on the TV and put Scream into the DVD player which told me he was just
about ready for bed. Every night, well early morning we would fall asleep to a
DVD mostly horror movies because Archer said they bored him to sleep. He
changed into his PJ pants and I changed into one of his big t-shirts. I found
his t-shirts to be the most comfortable PJ’s ever. It suddenly struck me how
comfortable we were together. We had never been intimate, hell we hadn’t even
kissed, yet here we were changing in front of each other. I looked at him and
he smiled at me as he held up one of the beers in my direction. I took it from
him, and then he patted the bed beside him for me to come sit by him. I climbed
into the big bed with him and snuggled myself under his long muscled arm. I sat
sipping my beer and I heard him sigh which was very unlike him.


            “Something
wrong?” I asked him curiously.


            “We
should get some sleep soon, it’s almost six in the morning and I’ve got to go
pick up some…uh…well…blood at ten. I hate going on blood runs.”


            “Is it
a run just for you or is it for Cutter and Mystic as well?” I asked.


            “Just
me,” he said. “They got theirs a few days ago and since they can feed off each
other they don’t need as much as I do,” he said. I felt bad for him as I was
his mate according to destiny, the irony of the situation was I was already
married.


            “Drink
from me,” I said softly.


            “What?!”


            “I
said drink from me,” I spoke up with a little more confidence.


            “Liz I
can’t, you know what it could lead too,” he said his eyes full of both want and
sorrow.


            “It
doesn’t have to lead to anything. It didn’t at the waterfall and we are adults
we can restrain ourselves can we not?”


            “It’s
a bad idea Liz.” That statement hurt me to the core.


            “It’s
the only thing I can give you Archer and you have given me so much, please let
me at least give this to you,” I said looking into his very pale blue eyes and
I knew he really did need to feed soon. I pulled my hair back from my neck assuming
from the countless movies that was where they drank from. At the sight of my
neck he sighed deeper. Not a sigh from being slightly annoyed but a sigh of
desperate wanting and finally resolving to give in to that want. I waited with
anticipation as he inched closer to my neck. He put his hand in my hair and I
found it difficult to catch my breath. I closed my eyes waiting for the bite
and then…my cell phone began to ring.
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            We
both pulled back and I got a glimpse of his fangs and it made me want him so
much more. I thought about just letting the damn phone ring but when I looked
at Archer again the fangs were gone, the moment had passed. I was the one to
sigh now as I climbed out of the big royal blue bed and grabbed my cell phone.
Of course it was Richard.


            “Excuse
me a sec,” I said to Archer and he simply nodded his head and went back to
drinking his beer. It made me sad to just leave him there wanting, no needing
something from me and again I had let him down. Well as soon as I get this
phone call over with I was going to give him what he desired I thought to
myself as I made my way down the empty hallway to the game room to answer this
stupid phone.


            “Hello,”
I said impatiently.


            “Lizzie
what is your problem?” Richard asked sounding annoyed on the other end.


            “My
problem is you’re calling me at six in the morning. Is there something wrong
with Mattie or Morrigan?”


            “No
the kids are fine. My mother is getting them ready for school,” he said.


            “Then
what do you want?”


            “I
want to know why you and your biker buddy were running through the grocery
store assaulting people,” he said sounding angry. The way he put it Archer and
I had ran through the store like crazy people punching random strangers. I
began to burst out laughing. “What the hell is so funny?”


            “Well
you see Rich we didn’t assault anyone. We were playing around a little and
accidentally hit Cora in the head with a bag of rice, guess she didn’t
appreciate it but I definitely wouldn’t consider it an assault. That lady is
such a drama queen,” I said still giggling. To my surprise Richard began to
laugh as well and it lifted my spirits a bit knowing he was taking my word for
it.


            “Oh
Lizzie I’m sorry. She made it seem like you guys bullied her or something,” he
said in between his laughter.


            “Is
that mom?” I heard Mattie ask in the background and all the laughter stopped. I
waited holding my breath to see how Richard was going to play this. After a few
seconds of silence from the other end I heard the most beautiful word ever
spoken.


            “Mom?”


            “Hey
Mattie.”


            “Hi
mom, I miss you. I can’t wait to see you Saturday!”


            “I
miss you Mattie more than you even know,” I said trying to push back the tears.
“Everything ok at school? Are you having fun at your grandma’s?”


            “Yeah
schools good and I like grandma’s house but I really want to go home.”


            “I
know you do,” I said quietly knowing deep down I couldn’t really promise him
that.


            “Well
Morri wants to talk to you before the bus comes. I love you mom.”


            “I
love you too Mattie.”


            “Momma?”


            “Hi
Morri.”


            “Momma
I miss you. I want to go home momma,” Morri said sounding like she was about to
cry which made the tears I had been holding back finally spilled out.


            “I
know honey, I miss you too. But you know what?”


            “What?”
she pouted.


            “I get
to come pick you up Saturday and I’m going to take you to your favorite park.”


            “The
one with the biggest slide ever?” she asked excited.


            “Yep,
the one with the biggest slide ever,” I replied happy that she had stopped
feeling sad. I heard the faint sound of a horn honking in the background and I
knew it was their school bus.


            “The
bus is here momma, I’ve gotta go. Love you.”


            “I
love you Morri,” I said as I heard her hand the phone back to Richard.


            “I
just want to go home too,” he said quietly and then he ended the call. That
made me feel like shit and question myself. Maybe I was being selfish here.
Perhaps I was hitting a mid-life crisis, I thought as I walked back down the
hall to Archer’s room, but the minute I saw Archer sleeping peacefully I knew
he was my destiny, no matter the consequences.



 

                                    ***



 

            The
alarm woke us up at nine and I groggily drug myself out of bed. He told me I
could stay here and get some sleep as he was going to pick up the blood and
come right back. I assured him I would be getting no rest without him.


            We
walked out into the bright sunlight and I found myself squinting in the glare
and immediately rummaged through my purse for my sunglasses. We hopped on his
bike and sped off to our destination. I had passed this building over a
thousand times on my way to town to get groceries or take Pharaoh to the vet.
It was a little white brick building with the letters BDS on it, blood donating
services.


            We
walked in the building and it was pretty much set up like any place where
people went to donate blood. We walked past the waiting room down the hall to a
small office door that read Myles Sterling Regional Manager. That name sounded
oddly familiar to me but I couldn’t quite place where I had heard it before.
Archer knocked softly on the door and then walked in.


            Behind
a large desk sat a burly balding man wearing glasses. He looked like he would
be someone’s grandpa until he looked up and I got a look into his eyes. They
were black and my whole deposition about this man changed. I sensed he was
nothing but evil and I wanted to grab Archer’s hand and run. Instead I just
grabbed his hand to feel the warmth his being provided me. He must have sensed
my disdain because he looked at me out of the corner of his eye concerned.


            “Ah
Archer, I’ve been waiting on you. I see you’ve got a new friend, very pretty,”
he said eyeing me up and down, creepy me out further. I tightened my grip on
Archer’s hand and he flinched.


            “Uh
yes this is Lizzie, Lizzie this is Myles,” Archer said sounding a bit nervous.


            “My
pleasure Lizzie,” Myles said sticking out his chubby hand to shake mine. I
didn’t want to touch him but I knew I must as I didn’t want to seem rude. I
quickly shook his clammy hand and the minute my skin touched his I felt sick to
my stomach. I quickly let go and returned my hand to Archer and I immediately
felt better.


            “Well
let’s get on with it then eh?” Myles asked pulling out a small red cooler from
behind his desk and sliding it over to Archer who stopped it with his boot.
“That’ll be $2500.”


            Archer
handed him a wad of bills then picked up the cooler and started walking toward
the door. I was thrilled to see the little exchange was over and we could make
a fast exit.


            “Hey
Archie,” Myles called out and Archer stopped and stiffened instantly looking
over at the chubby man with a pissed look on his face. “You should be very
careful with that one.”


            Archer
didn’t say anything he just pulled me out of the office and then out of the
building. He put the small cooler in one of the saddlebags and we rode back to
his house. When we finally got back to his bedroom I thought it safe to speak
about our friend Myles.


            “Was
he talking about me?” I asked.


            “I
never know what Myles is talking about. He is a little bit out there if you
know what I mean,” he said as he took one finger and rotated it beside his head
symbolizing Myles was a loon. I went up to him then and looked in his beautiful
eyes.


            “I
don’t want you to ever go back there again. There is something really creepy
going on with that guy. There’s a bad vibe there, from now on you drink from
me,” I said sternly.


            “But
Liz”- he started. I cut him off immediately.


            “I’m
putting my foot down with this one. You will drink from me and only me. End of
discussion.” He smiled broadly.


            “Yes
ma’am.”
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          “I want you to come
with me Saturday,” I said. “I want the kids to meet you.”


            “Are
you sure that’s a good idea Liz?”


            “Why
wouldn’t it be?” I answered with my own question.


            “One
word, Richard,” he responded as we sat once again watching the sunset from the
porch swing. 


            “You’re
part of my life now and I plan on you being a part of my life for quite some
time. I want you to meet my children who are also a permanent part of my life.
Richard may not like it but he is going to have to deal with it sooner or later
and I’d rather just get it over with so we can all move on with our lives. I
want everyone to put our focus back on what’s important here, raising the kids
the best way possible.”


            “Ok
but if things end badly don’t say I didn’t warn you,” he said smirking at me.
“Well I should go feed now.”


            “Ok,”
I said a little sad that he had told me we should wait for him to drink from me
until after he had used up all the blood he had just purchased. I was sorely
disappointed but figured he had a point since he had paid so much money for it.



            I
stayed out on the porch watching the sun slowly sink behind the hills and I
wondered just exactly where my life was headed. Was I looking at a divorce
here? If so who would get custody of the kids? Probably Richard I told myself
since he was the local celebrity. I resolved it was just as well for me to only
be around the kids on the weekends. Who in their right mind would raise their
children with a coven of vampires? Would I ever even be able to be with Archer
the way we should be together or would the guilt of being with him and giving
up my kids eat at me and in the end cause me to resent him?


            “It
will all work out the way it’s meant too,” I heard a voice say. I looked up and
noticed Mystic standing in the doorway of the front door smiling sweetly at me
and it made all my doubts and fears wash away.


            “Thank
you.”


            “I
know you’re torn right now between your love for your children and your love
for Archer but they are two different kinds of love. Whether you realize it or
not your heart has more than enough love to give to all of them,” she said.


            “I
know I just don’t see how it will ever work out without someone getting hurt,”
I replied honestly.


            “Hurt
only makes the bonds of love stronger. Rest assured fate shows us where we
really belong in the end,” she said and then walked back into the house. I had
no idea what her last statement meant. I was never good with riddles but I
guess one day I would figure it out. Archer came back outside then and sat back
down beside me again on the wooden swing. He picked up my hand and brought it
to his lips, my whole body tingled.


            “It’s
Friday night, feel like going somewhere?” he asked me his violet eyes twinkling
from his recent feeding.


            “You
looking for some trouble tonight Archie?” I asked playfully.


            “Nah I
like to keep a low profile, just looking for some much needed stress relief.”


            “Ok
I’m game, where do you want to go? It’s not like Talon Hills has a lot to
offer.”


            “Who
said we have to stay in Talon Hills?”


            “Well
I do have to be back before tomorrow afternoon.”


            “I
know, no worries,” he said as he took my hand in his and led me down the porch
stairs into the gravel that was the front yard.


            “Close
your eyes Liz,” he said softly and I obeyed. “Now open them.”


            I
waited for a few seconds to open them. The whole atmosphere had changed. I
heard waves crashing on the shore and smelled salt in the air and the gravel
beneath my feet had turned from hard and rocky to smooth and sandy. I heard a
seagull cry off in the distance and I finally opened my eyes and gasped. We
were at the shoreline somewhere off the coast of the Gulf of Mexico I assumed
because of the white sand and the clear greenish blue waters that matched his
eyes when he hadn’t fed. I looked over at him in awe and he was focusing on the
sun setting behind the waves of the ocean as if nothing had happened.


            “How
did you do that?” I asked in amazement, he didn’t answer at first he just kind
of shrugged his shoulders.


            “It’s something
I’ve always been able to do, but it takes a lot out of me so I don’t do it
often,” he said looking over at me and I noticed his eyes had once again
changed back to the palest of blue which meant he would need to feed again
soon.


            “It’s
so beautiful,” I said looking at the glow of the sunset reflect off the ocean
waves. He came up behind me and wrapped his strong arms around me, I sighed
heavily. Being so close to him was wonderful yet painful at the same time
because I wanted him so badly but I behaved myself and didn’t give in to my
temptations. I leaned back into him as we stood on the deserted beach watching
the day wash into night. He dropped his head down onto my shoulder and I felt
him breathe me in deeply. Then it was his turn to sigh.


            “Everything
alright?” I asked knowing he was longing for me the same way I was longing for
him.


            “Um
yeah of course,” he lied. I knew he would never ever be the one to make the
first move so I pulled my hair away from my neck exposing the delicate skin to
him and I felt his breathing grow rapid. If I couldn’t give him all of me at
least I could give him some of me I thought.


            “Drink
from me,” I whispered. This time he didn’t resist he put his lips to my neck
and kissed lightly. I thought I had never felt anything so wonderful until he
wrapped one hand in my hair and the other he placed tightly around my waist. I
felt a slight prick like a shot and I heard him moan. I leaned my head to the
side more so he could get as much of me as he needed. I began to feel fuzzy
like I had quite a few drinks yet when I looked out over the dark ocean I could
make out ships miles away from the shoreline. He grabbed me tighter and I could
feel his hardness pressed up against me and then I moaned. I wanted nothing
more than to have him inside me right then, right there.


            “Oh
Arch I want you so very much,” I whispered into the night ocean air. He took
the hand that had been wrapped tightly around my waist and let it drop down, he
rubbed at me lightly at first and then faster and harder I gave in to it. I
gave in to all the heightened sensations and right when I didn’t believe I
could take it anymore my body exploded with pleasure and then my world went
black.
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            I
opened my eyes to find myself lying in Archer’s bed beside him. I reached up
and felt my neck remembering what had happened last night and I smiled sweetly
to myself. My neck felt a little sore but I saw no other signs of trauma. I
looked over at Archer seeing him sleeping peacefully and it made me smile
again. God how I wished we could be together I thought as I looked over to the
clock on his nightstand it read 12:46 pm. Oh shit, oh shit, oh shit!


            “Archer!
Archer get up! We have to go get my kids,” I exclaimed. It got Pharaoh up off
the end of the bed and he stood at the bedroom door wagging his tail as if
saying come on lady let’s go see those kids! I shook Archer a bit harder and a
smile spread across his lips.


            “Mmmm
Liz you taste so good,” he said groggily.


            “That’s
awesome Archie, I’m happy but you’ve got to get up. I have to get my kids
remember?” I said anxiously and it must have dawned on him because he instantly
opened his eyes in alarm. His eyes had changed colors yet again and they were
the deepest color of purple I had ever seen. Could this man get any more
beautiful I asked myself as he jumped up and started frantically getting
dressed. 


            “Liz!
Get up, get ready! We have to go see your kids!”


            “That’s
what I’ve been trying to tell you,” I said smiling. Watching him run around his
bedroom like a chicken with its head cut off. We got ready in a hurry and we
were out the front door by 1:15.



 

                                    ***



 

            On the
way over he seemed really nervous so I grabbed his hand and he smiled over at
me.


            “I
hope they like me,” he said and I found it so endearing that this big strong
man was worried about impressing a five year old and a seven year old.


            “I am
sure they will adore you,” I said and I meant it that seemed to calm him.


            “Um
Liz, I think you should drop me off at the park before you go to Richard’s
mom’s house. I don’t think me being in the car would go over to well,” he said.
He had a point. Richard was finally giving me the chance to see the kids I
didn’t want him to yank it back away from me.


            “You
wouldn’t mind?” I asked. I didn’t want anyone to feel disrespected.


            “Not
at all,” he said. “I’ll be like a surprise.”



 

                                    ***



 

            I
pulled up to Richards’s mother’s house and my stomach was in knots. I wanted to
see my children badly, Richard and Deb not so much. As soon as I opened the
door to go up to the large house the front door busted open. Out ran Mattie and
Morri yelling mom and I felt tears of joy spring to my eyes. I ran to them as
well with my arms wide open so I could hug them tightly.


            “I
missed you guys so much,” I said fighting back tears.


            “I missed
you too momma,” Morrigan said cheerfully.


            “Me
too mom,” Mattie said with a smile on his face.


            “Have
them back by five,” Deb said coolly standing in the front door looking at me in
utter disgust, she then turned and slammed the door shut behind her. No Richard
then? No surprise, I didn’t care I was with my children and that’s all that
mattered to me. I gathered them up and we set off to the park.


            Once
we got to the park they took off running in the direction of the playground,
Mattie to the swings and Morri to the biggest slide ever of course. I glanced
around wondering where Archer was but I didn’t see him anywhere, maybe he got
nervous and decided not to stay. Who could blame him? Meeting someone else’s
kids was a tough thing to do as you never knew how well the kids would accept
you I thought as I felt two wonderful arms wrap around my waist.


            “Boo,”
he whispered in my ear and memories of last night flooded back into my brain as
I closed my eyes. Then I felt him quickly release me and come to stand beside
me. When I opened my eyes I realized why, Morri was standing before us looking
up at Archer in amazement.


            “Momma
who is that?” she asked pointing up at him in awe.


            “That’s
my friend honey. His name is Archer,” I said.


            “Hi
Morri,” He said to her sweetly and she blushed.


            “Momma
can he be my friend too?” she asked quietly as if she didn’t speak too loudly
he wouldn’t hear her.


            “I
would love to be your friend Morri,” he said answering the question before I
could. “How about we go over to the swings?” he asked her holding out his large
hand to her she looked at him and then over at me questioningly.


            “Is it
ok momma?”


            “Of
course,” I said and she smiled brightly as she grabbed his hand and began to
pull Archer over to the swings where Mattie was already flying high.


            “Mattie
look momma has a cool friend, he’s my friend now too! Look Mattie!” I heard
Morri shout out as Mattie jumped down from the swings and Archer introduced
himself. Mattie shook his hand then looked over at me and gave me a thumbs up
sign to which both Archer and I burst out into laughter.









 

Chapter
13



 

          I sat at a bench
watching Archer chase Mattie and Morri in a game of tag and smiled to myself. I
was so happy that the kids had taken to him so quickly and that he had shown
himself to be a very good fatherly figure. I had to stop myself there though,
they already had a father and no matter what the differences between Richard
and I were I had to give him credit, he was a great father. Ok Archer was good
with kids I thought correcting myself and began laughing as I watched Morri and
Mattie run circles around him. He looked over at me and gave me a big cheesy
grin and my heart did a loop de loop. I glanced down at my cell phone to check
the time and realized it was almost time to go and my smile quickly faltered.


            “Ok
kids, let’s go get some food,” I yelled out to which all three of them cheered,
yep including Archer. Archer grabbed both their hands and they ran over to me
and we shared a group hug before we made our way back to the car. Once I
buckled the kids in the back I went to open my door when I felt eyes staring at
me over the roof of the car. I looked over and Archer was looking at me with
adoration I had no idea why, he was the one that deserved to be adored after
the way he played with kids. I mouthed the words “thank you” and he nodded his
head and then got into the car.


            We
went for Happy Meals and ate our food if you want to call it that outside at
one of the picnic tables. After we ate I let the kids play at the little play land
they had there as Archer and I watched them and held hands under the table out
of view from any curious eyes. I was really hoping we wouldn’t run into Cora
again because honestly I was fed up with her busybody bullshit and wasn’t sure
if I could bite my tongue with her anymore.


            “You’re
a wonderful mother,” Archer said bringing me back from my thoughts of Cora.


            “You’ve
only been around us for an afternoon how could you possibly know that?”


            “I can
see it when they look at you and when you look at them, there is nothing but
pure love there. It’s very heartwarming,” he said and he squeezed my hand.


            “Thank
you again for coming,” I said.


            “There
is no place I would rather be,” he said.


            “I
think it’s about time for me to drop them back over at Deb’s, you want to wait
here?” I asked him.


            “Sure,”
he said and smiled.


            “Kids
time to head back to grandmas,” I yelled out and they both groaned but trudged
over to me anyway.


            “Momma
I want to stay with you and Archie,” Morri said as she crawled up on Archer’s
lap.


            “I
don’t want to go back to grandmas! I want to go home,” Mattie whined.


            “I
know you guys, and I wish you could stay with me too Morri I really do. I wish
we could go home as well Matt but until your dad and I work through some things
I think staying at your grandmas is for the best,” I said trying to be as
honest with them as I could.


            “And
your mom and I will come visit you as much as we can.” Archer interjected.


            “You’ll
come every time momma comes?” Morri asked looking up into his face as he
brushed her hair out of her eyes.


            “Of
course kiddo, I wouldn’t miss hanging out with you guys for nothing,” he said
and she hugged him tightly.


            “Promise
me you’ll come with mom?” Mattie asked.


            “You
know it big guy!”


            “Yay!”
they both yelled out in unison. I smiled and looked over at Archer gratefully.


            “Alright
guys say goodbye to Archer and let’s head to the car,” I said.


            “He
isn’t coming with us?” Mattie asked looking confused.


            “Why
isn’t he coming with us to get dropped off momma?” Morri asked looking worried.
I had no bright ideas of how to explain to them that I didn’t think their dad
would appreciate them being around Archer too much.


            “Because
I am going to stay behind and clean up after you little munchkins,” he said as
he began to tinkle them both.


            “Oh,
ok,” Mattie finally said after the tinkle monster had went back into hiding.
“Bye Arch,” he said and once again shook Archer’s hand.


            “Bye
Archie,” Morri said sadly and he hugged her just as tight as she hugged him, it
made my heart melt.


            “Ok
guys, let’s go,” I said as I shooed them back to the car. When I passed by
Archer I mouthed “thank you” once again, and once again he simply nodded as he
began to clean up the burger wrappers and drink cups. He is a great man and he
is all mine I thought and smiled all the way to Deb’s.



 

                                    ***



 

            After
I dropped the kids off, which was one of the hardest things to do when all I
wanted was to be with them, I went back to pick up Archer. When he got in the
passenger seat he just grabbed my hand to try and make me feel better and of
course it worked feeling that warm tingling feeling I got from our skin
connecting. It always made me feel good but some things you couldn’t shake so
easily like missing your children, so while it helped a great deal it didn’t
make me forget about how much I missed them. I’m certain he knew this because
we didn’t speak the whole way back up to the old house on the hill.


            Once
we were back in his room I laid on his bed stroking Pharaoh’s soft fur while
Archer took a shower. Playing tag with the kids was hard work. He came out of
the bathroom wearing nothing but a pair of boxers and at the sight of his
muscular abs my heartbeat began to pick up speed. I was sure he sensed it
because he looked over at me and gave me an evil grin, which made my heart beat
even faster.


            He
came over to me and I sat up instantly, he put his hands in my hair and I
closed my eyes immersing myself in the moment. I lifted my head as I felt his
cool body inch closer to mine, the sensation of his cool skin and the current of
warmth coursing through me was overwhelmingly wonderful. I wondered how great
his lips would taste and I felt like I couldn’t wait any longer to have him at
least kiss me once and I was going to give in marriage or no. I couldn’t fight
the temptation any longer it was just too great. And then my phone began to
ring again. I was simply going to ignore it but it just kept ringing as whoever
it was kept calling back to back. Archer finally stepped back and I groaned.


            “This
had better be good,” I said as I jumped off the bed and went to collect my
phone. I secretly wanted nothing more than to throw it against the wall and
watch it shatter in to a million pieces. I looked at the caller ID and of
course it was Richard.


            “Ugh.
It’s Richard,” I said and Archer nodded his head as he sat on the bed turning
on the TV with the remote. I ducked out the door into the long hallway seeing
no one around I hit the answer button.


            “Yes?”
I answered completely frustrated.


            “Lizzie
why haven’t you been answering?” he said sounding concerned and making me feel
guilty.


            “Uh
sorry it was on vibrate, what’s up? The kids ok?” I asked suddenly worried
about why he had been calling nonstop.


            “The
kids are fine actually they’re great. They can’t stop talking about their new
friend Archer. Care to explain why you are bringing strange men around our kids
Lizzie?” he asked sarcastically.


            “He
isn’t a strange man Richard, he is my friend and the kids love him.”


            “I
know the kids love him they can’t shut up about how cool he is,” he spat out
bitterly. Aw he was jealous I thought, best for me to try and pet his ego a bit
before this got ugly.


            “Look
Rich I am sorry. I should have let you know he was coming with me, my mistake.
But you have to have faith in me as their mother that I would never have my
kids around unsavory characters,” I said hoping it would work.


            “Yeah
alright, but next time you decide to bring him please let me know out of
courtesy. Speaking of next time I was wondering if we could meet somewhere to
set up times and dates for visits,” he said surprising me. I figured he
wouldn’t want me to be around the kids for a while after finding out I had
brought Archer.


            “Ok,”
I said still in a small state of shock.


            “Can
you meet me at our house around seven tomorrow?” he asked.


            “Sure,”
I answered.


            “Good
see you then,” he said and then hung up leaving me standing in the hallway
staring at my cell phone in amazement. Where we really going to be able to work
this out in a civil manner? I truly hoped so.









 

Chapter
14



 

          Archer and I
lounged around the rest of the evening until we eventually fell asleep. The
visit with the kids had definitely tuckered us out. I awoke the next afternoon
to an empty bed. I sat up and looked over at the clock seeing it was only two
so I had plenty of time until I had to meet up with Richard at our house. I
looked around for Pharaoh but he was missing as well. I figured where ever
Archer had gone Pharaoh had followed, he was completely Archer’s dog now.


            As I
was about to climb out of bed and get dressed, Archer and Pharaoh arrived with
a huge tray of food. The sight and smell of it made my stomach rumble
immediately.


            “Ah ah
ah back to bed with you,” Archer said smiling.


            “I was
just going to get dressed,” I tried to explain.


            “You
can get dressed later, for now you eat,” he said as he sat the tray of food in
front of me. A large tray of pancakes, sausage, bacon, and scrambled eggs
topped with cheese. It all looked and smelled absolutely scrumptious.


            “Oh
Archie it looks so good, you are too good to me,” I said. He came and sat
beside me on the bed and patted my leg lightly.


            “You
deserve it,” he said looking deep in my eyes.



 

                                    ***



 

            After
I had eaten until I was stuffed and he had taken the tray away I informed him I
had to go meet Richard at our home around seven.


            “You
going alone?” he asked me looking concerned.


            “Yeah
I don’t think bringing you along to discuss visitation times and dates would go
to well,” I said.


            “You
sure you want to go alone? Is that safe? Maybe you should meet him in a public
place just in case,” he said lifting an eyebrow.


            “Just
in case what?” I asked.


            “You
know just in case things get heated and he tries to put his hands on you,” he
replied seriously.


            “Richard
has never touched me like that,” I said honestly.


            “And
he better keep it that way.”


            “It
will be fine, trust me,” I said grabbing his hand in mine.


            “You
know I do.”



 

                                    ***



 

            Around
six thirty I found myself driving away from what I considered my home to a house
that was supposed to be just that but didn’t really feel that way anymore. I
really hoped Richard wanted to work out a schedule for the kids and wasn’t
going to use our house against me. As I drove down the street I began to get
knots in my stomach thinking how this neighborhood really never felt inviting
to me. No matter how many visits from Cora I received or no matter how many of
the other mothers had made small talk with me to try and make me feel like a
part of the neighborhood, I just never felt like I belonged here. 


            As I
pulled into the driveway and saw Richard’s truck already there, I felt sick to
my stomach and thought maybe Archer was right, maybe I should have met with
Richard in a public place. The house just gave off a cold vibe and all of a
sudden this seemed like a very bad idea. Before I could back out of the
driveway and call Richard on his cell to ask him to meet me somewhere public
Richard stepped out of the front door and raised one hand in a wave. I hope I
don’t live to regret this I thought as I returned the wave and stepped out of
my car.



 

                                    ***



 

            “How
are you?” Richard asked as I walked up the pathway of stones to the front door.


            “I’m
fine, you?” I answered as I finally came to rest in front of him.


            “Would
you like to go in?” he said gesturing to the open front door and I suddenly
wanted to run. I looked around the neighborhood at the other houses hoping
maybe someone would be outside grilling or walking their dog but it was eerily
quiet. He stood there looking at me like I was insane. “I’m not going to hurt
you Liz.”


            “Um
yeah, I know,” I said walking into our house against my better judgment. He
followed me in and I took a seat on the edge of the couch while he continued to
stand. There was a strong tension in the air that made me even more nervous so
I decided to break the awkward silence. “Right, so let’s just get this over
with then. What days and times am I allowed to come see the kids?” I was sure
he had it all planned out already it was just the type of man he was. He didn’t
speak up at first so I simply sat on the couch waiting, hoping he would just
come out with it already.


            “How
about everyday twenty four seven?” he said and my heart almost burst, was he
serious? Was he actually going to let me keep the kids? I began to smile and so
did he. “We can all just come back home and forget all this Archer nonsense.
The kids miss you, I miss you Lizzie. I am willing to forgive you if you just
come back home,” he pleaded and my heart dropped to my stomach and my smile
fell away.


            “I
love the kids Richard with all my heart. I am a good mother and you know it and
I want nothing more than to be with them every day. It’s you I don’t want to be
with anymore. I’m sorry I don’t mean to hurt you but let’s face it we got
married way too young and our marriage was over years ago,” I said sadly. He
began to pace back and forth looking deep in thought and although he continued
to smile it was an evil kind of smile. He finally stopped pacing and looked at
me sending chills down my spine.


            “Then
you my dear Lizzie leave me no choice,” he said calmly.


            “What
the hell are you talking about?”


            “I
know what Archer and your other little biker friends are,” he said and my heart
sunk even further.


            “I
don’t know what you’re talking about,” I said nonchalantly trying to play off
the fear I had in my voice.


            “You
can’t lie worth shit. I run this town, I know everything about everyone in
Talon Hills and I know exactly what they are,” he said looking at me with
crazed eyes. I started to get scared. I didn’t even know what to say, this was
bad really bad. “And this is how this is going to work out. You will be coming
home Lizzie. You will be the mother and wife I knew before. You will be going
right back up to that piece of shit house break things off with that Archer
character and you will be coming back home tonight and you nor the kids will
ever speak of him again,” he said sweetly but the evil intentions  of the words still held their effect no
matter how they had been spoken. I refused to let this happen, I stood up and
stepped closer to him.


            “And
if I refuse?” I asked confidently and he burst out laughing at my small show of
bravery.


            “I
expose them. I call the police, FBI, CIA, whoever I need to call to get them
well…taken care of,” he said as he went to brush my hair out of my eyes.


            “Don’t
you fucking touch me,” I said furious. This man was not the man I married, this
man was vile and I was trapped with him. My heart was torn apart. I knew I
would never betray the coven that way, so my only choice was to let Archer go.


            “What’s
your decision my dear?” he asked taking out his cell phone acting like he was
ready to call whoever he needed to expose the coven.


            “Fine,
you win,” I said slumping back down on the couch in defeat as tears sprang up
into my eyes. Richard walked over and lifted my chin up to look at him with one
fingertip.


            “Wonderful
choice, I suggest you go end it now while I go get the kids and let them know
mommy and daddy are getting back together. They will be so thrilled,” he said
then he started to make his way to the door. I still sat on the couch in
disbelief. He stopped before he closed the door after him and popped his head
back in. “Oh and Lizzie don’t forget to bring my damn dog back.”
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            I listened
to him shut his truck door and start it up. I still couldn’t move. How had this
happened? I couldn’t believe this man loved me enough to blackmail me into
staying in this marriage. No this was not about love this was about keeping up
appearances. Like he had said he ran this town because he was well the richest
man in town. Whatever Richard wanted he got and apparently I was included in
that. How powerful would he look if his wife ran away to be with the biker that
lived up on the hill. Oh yes many people would lose a ton of respect for him, I
was just a pawn in his game. I heard him honk his truck horn and I jumped
realizing I had blocked him in the driveway. I got up slowly off the couch and
numbly began to place one foot in front of the other until I had made it to my
car and sped away from him and that fucking house as fast as I could.


            I
drove around for a while trying to come up with any solution I could to find a
way out of this situation but I came up with nothing. I had already promised
the coven I would never do anything like that to hurt them and they had trusted
me. I would die before I betrayed that trust and that thought ran through my
head as well but if I decided to run off the road and collide with a tree I
would be leaving my children to be raised by evil people, that was also not an
option there was no other way out I just had to suck it up and end it.


            I
began to make my way back up to the house on the hill, my home no more and I
felt like I was going to throw up as I pulled into the gravel yard for the last
time. Tears began to fall, I had tried to hold them at bay but it was no use
they were bound to fall. I quietly made my way through the house down into the
basement silently thanking God that I hadn’t ran into any of the others. When I
reached Archer’s door I stopped, I gently ran my fingers down the door as I
took a deep breath and then entered.



 

                                    ***



 

            Upon
seeing me walk in red faced and crying Archer jumped up off the bed and ran up
to me. The look of concern on his face broke my busted up heart all the more.
He started to wipe the tears from my face and I let him. I reached up and put
my hand to his cheek, letting my brain soak in every inch of his face knowing
this would be the last time I would ever be able to see it, too touch it.


            “What
happened? Are you ok?” he asked softly.


            “I’m
so sorry Archer,” I said turning from him and I started gathering up my things
quickly. If I didn’t get this over with fast I don’t think I would be able to
do it. The faster I got away from him the better and safer it would be for him
and for the coven.


            “Sorry
for what? What are you doing Liz?” he asked completely puzzled. I didn’t answer
him I just kept gathering up my clothes while he stood there in shock. I had
finally packed up all my things so I went to put the leash on Pharaoh when
Archer finally grabbed my arm.


            “What
the hell are you doing Liz? Please tell me what happened,” he said loudly.


            “What
happened is I have to choose between you and my children. While you’re sweet
and all and I appreciate everything you have done for me, this thing between
you and I is a fucking fairy tale but my kids that’s real life and I’m going
back to my real life now thank you very much. Now would you mind letting go of
my arm so I could get my dog and go home please?” I said coolly and the hurt in
his eyes almost killed me but I knew I was doing it for his own safety, he
slowly let go of my arm and moved out of my way. I put the leash on Pharaoh and
I began to pull him but he clearly didn’t want to leave and it made me feel
even worse. Eventually Pharaoh gave in and he came with me. I grabbed my bags
and started walking out of his bedroom. I was hoping Archer would be pissed and
not follow me but before I could get up the basement steps that led up to the rustic
old house I felt his hand grasp my shoulder and I stopped closing my eyes for a
second letting our connection of warmth run through me one last time. I didn’t
turn around to look at him I knew if I did I would give in.


            “You
don’t have to do this Liz,” he said and I heard tears in his voice. I found it
incredibly hard to breathe. I felt like someone had snatched my heart right out
of my chest, good they could have it, without this man in my life I would not
need it anyway.


            “Goodbye
Archer,” I said as I made my way up the stairs. He didn’t follow me anymore.
Once I made it to my car and began to drive away from the only friends I had
ever had, the only home I had ever really known, the only man I would ever
really love I screamed until my voice was hoarse.
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          As I pulled into
the driveway I saw Richard standing there waiting for my return. As soon as the
kids saw my car they lit up and started yelling “mommy mommy!” That helped heal
some of the pain in my heart until I looked behind them and I saw Richard
standing there with a smirk on his face, his smirk read I won bitch. I really
wanted to strangle the shit out of him but I would have to play nice in front
of the kids. I wiped the remainder of my tears away, plastered on a fake smile
and got out of the car to greet them. I ran to the kids and gave them the
tightest hug I could give them without hurting them, they squeezed back just as
tight.


            “Mom
I’m so happy we get to come back home,” Mattie said releasing me and quickly
rushing to hug on Pharaoh.


            “Momma
I dreamed this would happen,” Morri said hugging my neck so I picked her up.
“Are you sad momma?”


            “No,
why would you say that?” I asked her.


            “Because
you have been crying,” she answered.


            “Those
are happy tears because we are all back together again. Just one big happy
family,” I said smiling at her but I knew she saw right through me. Morrigan
may only be five but she just sensed things about people and she was always
right. She leaned into my neck again to hug me and I held her tight.


            “It’s
because you’re going to miss Archie isn’t it momma?” she whispered in my ear so
quietly that I knew Richard had not heard her. “I’m going to miss him too.”


            She
was so very wise already. I pulled away from her a little and nodded. She
jumped down from me so she could also hug on Pharaoh who happily obliged them. 


            “Well
let’s go inside then,” Richard said and the kids took Pharaoh and ran inside
the house giggling with happiness at being back in their own home. Richard
didn’t follow them he held back and looked at me with his “I always get what I
want” smirk and I hated him for it, I glared at him. “After you my dear,” he
said. I walked past him still glaring at him. “It won’t be that bad I promise.”


            “Whatever,”
I said bitterly. I had no desire whatsoever to have any kind of communication
with him. He had shown me what really mattered to him and it was not me. I went
to find the kids and planned on spending every waking second with them so I
wouldn’t have to spend any alone time with Richard.



 

                                    ***



 

            Days
passed and things did return pretty much return to the way they had been before
although a few things had definitely changed. I slept in the guest room now,
there was no way in hell I was going to share a bed with someone I could not
stand. There was no way in hell I was going to have a physical relationship
with him, not that we had had sex for months before Archer had even come around
but to even think about sleeping with Richard made me ill. Even when he left for
work in the morning and he would kiss me on the cheek, only if the kids were
present of course, it made me feel dirty and I would shower as soon as the kids
were headed off to school.


            Everything
else remained the same. Same schedule, same chores, same taking care of the
kids and running the household. Same, same, same. Except my heart, my heart
would never be the same. My heart ached for him and even though days had passed
the pain was still as raw as if I had just broke things off with him. I wanted
nothing more than to run back to him, too touch him again, to feel his hand in
mine but I couldn’t chance it. I loved him too much to jeopardize his safety. I
would simply have to bear the hurt and live in a world where I would always be
torn.
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